
Video Lottery Advisory Council 

Meeting Minutes

October 27, 2015
Members present:
Patti Key – Chief Executive Officer - Harrington Raceway & Casino
Vernon Kirk – Director - Delaware State Lottery 
Mike Ordille –IGT 

Ed Sutor –President & CEO - Dover Downs Hotel & Casino 
Kathy Wayne – General Manager – Scientific Games
Members absent:
Bill Fasy - President - Delaware Park 
Mike Nickolich – Scientific Games 
Attendees:

Matt Bittle – Delaware State News

Peter Bradley – Dover Downs Hotel & Casino
Mark Casto – Scientific Games 
James Dawson - WDDE



Kevin Delucia – Delaware Park



Sal DiMario - DSOA
Steve Keener – Dover Downs Hotel & Casino



Rebecca Kidner – Delaware Standardbred Owners’ Assoc.

Jim Logue – Delaware State Lottery
Richard MacDonald – Delaware State Lottery
Roger Roy – The Burris Firm 




Lenny Tranchitella – Harrington Raceway & Casino



Robert Willard – State of Delaware

Opening of the Meeting
· Ed Sutor
· Today’s meeting is the fourth and final meeting for this calendar year.The minutes of the previous meeting on September 22, 2015 were approved and posted on the State’s website. The date, time and location of today’s meeting was posted on the State’s public meeting section of their website.
· The purpose of today’s meeting is to wrap up the 2015 Video Lottery Advisory Council Report, which is due to the Secretary of Finance on November 5th, 2015. 
Review of Competitive Situation
· Ed Sutor 

· Not much has changed in relation to our competitive situation since our September meeting. The Delaware casino industry has experienced modest, single digit improvement in slot revenue after 34 consecutive quarters of decreases. This slight uptick has been seen throughout the region and can be attributed to lower gas prices and the “stabilizing effect” of making it past the one-year anniversary of the opening of Horseshoe Baltimore. How long this moderation of our industry will last is unknown, as the opening of the $1.2 billion MGM casino property in Prince George’s county is looming. This property is being viewed as a ‘category killer’ in our region, and is expected to have a significant negative impact on all of the casinos in the Mid-Atlantic; which will in turn spawn increased marketing and promotional initiatives from all of the regions’ casinos as they try to maintain business. And, as if that wasn’t enough, another casino is being planned (a joint venture between Parx and MD Live) to be built in Philadelphia near the sports stadium complex. In other regional developments, Maryland Live has announced plans to construct a hotel near their casino at Arundel Mills which will boast 300 rooms and a large convention center. 
· Patti Key

· Harrington revenues are down for the third quarter. Rising employee health benefit costs have offset any legislative relief measures or market stability.  
· Kevin DeLucia

· Delaware Park is cautiously optimistic given our quarterly results. We are preparing for any reprieve to be short-lived with the increased competition. 

· Ed Sutor

· Dover Downs is experiencing an increase in expenses related to the recent minimum wage increase (and the ripple effect this has on other wages); and is preparing for additional expenses to take effect in 2016 with the impact of Obamacare, a 3% increase in City of Dover electric costs, increase in real estate taxes and an increase in vendor game fees.
Review of Lottery Initiatives:
· Vernon Kirk
· Not much new to report for the Lottery since last month’s meeting. 
· Jim Logue
· The RFB for multi-station VLT’s has been issued to three vendors: IGT, Bally, and KGM. All three have been qualified and we will begin contract negotiation in the near future. The games we anticipate are Blackjack, Baccarat, and Three Card Poker. We hope to have this process wrapped up by the end of the year. 
Review of Video Lottery Agents Recent Activities
· Ed Sutor – Dover Downs

· Dover Downs is installing new iView DM tournament games on the casino floor to enhance customer experience. 

· We have no major cap ex projects planned, however there are some major cap ex projects that will be necessary in the coming years related to mechanical systems and the hotel. In a hotel with occupancy over 90%, as ours is, a renovation is necessary every 5 years. It has been 8 years since our hotel has been renovated. Needed renovations are estimated to cost in the range of 8 million dollars – 10 million dollars. With no legislative relief, we will need to break this project down and spread over several years; with relief, it is possible to complete within approximately 6 months. 

· Some type of revenue share relief or capital expenditure credit is needed with our regional competitors building hotels and new amenities to draw customers to their properties. At Dover Downs, over 40% of our casino revenue comes from hotel customers. This is a significant resource for our company and is in dire need of updates, beyond the maintenance level. 
· Patti Key – Harrington Raceway

· Harrington is in the same situation with no capital for major projects. We are repairing chairs on the casino floor and making necessary updates at our Café and Buffet and in the Gold Room. We are in need of updating our entire point of sale and player tracking systems. 

· Kevin Delucia – Delaware Park
· Delaware Park is in the same “maintenance” state. Our property sits on over 600 acres, which is costly to maintain. We currently have no major plans for capital projects. 
· Delaware Park had a decent quarter compared to last year. We recently finished our 78th race meet with a slight increase in wagering. 

· We will be having a Beers & Gears event with 650 vehicles registered to participate and 50+ craft beers on sale. We are trying to utilize our property to draw in more guests. 
Review of Manufacturers New Products:

· Mike Ordille – IGT: 
· G2E was last week in Las Vegas. We unveiled a new 3D product, Wheel of Fortune. We also showed new themes House of Cards and TMZ (where the customer’s face is place in the game). We launched a new Spinferno tournament game and a Pinball skill-based game. 
· Mark Casto – Scientific Games: 
· We had a successful G2E. Our two big features were the Scientific Games 24x24 video cabinet, Twin Star and the Bar Crest stepper games. The Twin Star cabinet will be able to accommodate WMS and Bally games. We expect to have this product to market during the first quarter of 2016 with two titles from each vendor, initially, and 24 by the end of the year. We will be rolling the Bar Crest out during the first quarter of 2016 and will be bringing 18 new WMS boxes to each of the three properties. 
Review of Items for the 2015 VLAC Report to the State
· Ed Sutor
· This year’s recommendations will be a duplication of those in last year’s report, as they are still applicable and necessary. Most of the items in the report were discussed during the most recent session of the Lottery and Gaming Study Committee, and some were included in Senate Bill 30 introduced during this past legislative session but never sent to the floor for a vote. The 2015 legislative recommendations are:
· Recommendation #1: Modify the slot revenue share model - Reinstate the original tiered slot gaming tax structure established in 1994.
· Recommendation #2: Slot vendor fees, in their entirety, should be subtracted from slot revenues before being shared among all of the parties in the slot revenue sharing model. 

· Recommendation #3: Modify the table game revenue share model to be competitive with neighboring states – Adjust the table game revenue sharing rate to 15% and remove the annual license fee.
· Alternative to Recommendation #3: Table game operations are extremely labor intensive. Allow the labor costs of table game operations to be subtracted before table game revenues are shared among all of the parties within the table game revenue sharing model and remove the annual license fee.

· Recommendation #4: Implement a revenue share credit of 5% to the casinos to encourage capital expenditures and 5% to encourage marketing initiatives.
· We have a quorum present for our meeting, so we are able to vote on submitting this report with the listed recommendations to the Secretary of Finance. As in prior years, members representing the State Lottery / Scientific Games are abstaining from the vote. Motion to approve the recommendations was received and seconded and affirmed by a majority of the votes cast. The Report will be filed with these recommendations. 
Public Comment

· Rebecca Kidner – Delaware Standardbred Owners Association

· Speaking on behalf of the Delaware Standardbred Owners Association, it is my opinion in reviewing the guidelines for the purpose of the VLAC that this committee was created to render technical expertise to the Secretary of Finance, and the Council should not be making these types of legislative recommendations. The original intent was for a forum to be created for the discussion of video lottery gaming device and personnel issues. These types of recommendations are outside the scope of authority of the VLAC. It is a disservice to the public to suggest that this group is an advisory council of gaming legislative issues with the Horsemen, which are part of the three legged stool making up Delaware gaming revenue share structure, to not be at the table and part of the discussion. This report is far outside this groups’ scope of authority. 
Ed Sutor – Per House Bill 269, which created the VLAC in June 2003, the purpose of the Video Lottery Advisory Council is to consider matters relating to the growth and competitive vitality of the video lottery industry in the State and to render a report to the Secretary of Finance by November 5 of each year with recommendations for legislative and/or administrative changes it deems desirable. Further, the mission of the VLAC, per the same legislative bill, is “To provide a forum for video lottery officials, agents, and vendors to routinely address and resolve issues related to maintaining and improving the utmost in program integrity and operational efficiency. The VLAC shall render an annual report to the State on the results of its efforts and include recommendations to improve the program’s viability and to maximize the program’s growth in an increasingly competitive regional market.” 
Through recommendations made in our annual report, the Delaware gaming industry has gained 24-hour gaming, internet gaming, table game operations, just to name a few. We have also made administrative / regulatory recommendations which have been put in place via a joint effort with the Director of the Lottery. The past two or three years, given our competitive environment in this region, the recommendations have been strictly legislative to increase the “competitive vitality of the video lottery industry in the State”. 
Ed Sutor – 

With no further comments, the meeting was adjourned. 
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